# BIOLOGICAL SCIENCES DIVISION SPECIAL LIBRARIES ASSOCIATION NEWSLETTER

# WINTER 1973 - 1974

### EDITOR'S NOTE

After a long and bumpy publication trail, the Biological Sciences Division is again attempting to re-establish its newsletter. The first Issue in this new format was gallantly and almost singlehandedly produced by our immediate past chairman, Carroll Reynolds, in Spring 1973. In that issue he posed the question, "Do you want a newsletter, a bulletin similar to 'Reminder', or something else?" He was later to ask the same thing of the small number of division members (less than 5%) on hand for our annual business meeting in Pittsburgh. Those few of us present hemmed, hawed and nodded in agreement with platitudes about the need for communication. A few of us unashamedly remarked that the lack of written communication with our members must certainly be partially responsible for the small attendance. Some remarked also that it might be apathy due in large part to the fact that many of our members are affiliated with other library organizations such as the Medical Library Association and consequently are saturated with meetings. Whatever the reasons, we hope to use your newsletter as a first step in answering all of these questions.

Editorial responsibility was accepted based on the following definition from Webster's Third International Dictionary:

ed.i.tor...1 a: one who revises, corrects, or arranges the contents and style of the literary, artistic, or musical work of others for publication or presentation.

Our intention is neither to write articles nor spend inordinate amounts of time pursuing "newsworthy" inclusions for the newsletter that might interest only the editor. Editing and printing is a large enough responsibility for a staff of one. It is hoped that if indeed the division needs a newsletter, its 700 members will contribute time, new ideas and the relevant materials necessary to its success.

DIVISION ACTIVITIES
SLA ANNUAL CONFERENCE PITTSBURGH, PA.
June 11-16, 1973

The division sponsored several events of interest during the conference, beginning with an open house on Sunday evening which followed the boat ride. Unfortunately, not too many Division members were able to locate the room where the open house was held; it was tucked away at the end of a long hallway. Next year we hope the conference

Biological Sciences Newsletter supplied free of charge to Division members. Not available to non-members.

hotel will be more conveniently arranged.

Dr. Joseph Buckley, Associate Dean of the School of Pharmacy, University of Pittsburgh, spoke at Monday's luncheon on the subject of animal studies, specifically about the relationships existing between animal diseases and the variable stresses placed on animals. This luncheon was reasonably well attended, but few people remained for the business meeting which followed.

At the business meeting, an attempt was made to ascertain exactly what the makeup of the Biological Sciences Division is; what subject areas are actually represented? This is a necessary question to answer, so that program planning will more reasonably reflect the interests of all groups within the Division.

However, since the business meeting was so poorly attended, those present decided that a questionnaire should be sent to all members of the Division (see page 3). The questionnaire will seek to obtain several levels of information necessary to program planning as well as a section on the type of libraries represented in the Division. At present, medical libraries seem to be in the majority; we must know what other groups are represented so that programs do not tend to be one-sided. This should create a Division which more closely represents its membership.

On Wednesday, the luncheon speaker was Mr. Henry W. Pierce, the Science writer for the Pittsburgh Post Gazette, who discussed "Science looks at ESP". The talk was most enlightening - and enjoyable as well. He described several scientific experiments which proved, much to the astonishment of the audience, that people do have the capability for ESP.

Ms. Grace T. Jenkins from NLM spoke at the meeting following Wednesday's luncheon. She reviewed the growth and development of the Medline System. Also at that afternoon's meeting, the Division heard from Dr. David E. Shephard and Jack D. Key from the Mayo Clinic and Foundation. They are co-authors of the paper "Do librarians prevent or promote entropy in Information Networks?" The point of contention in their presentation focused on a discrepancy of opinion between scientists and librarians as to which of the two groups is responsible for the dissemination of specific types of information. The scientists' position, as delineated in the above-mentioned paper, was that it was the obligation of librarians to make researchers (scientists) aware of all that was written on any particular subject (or all test results, etc.). The librarians objected to this on the premise

Persons wishing to contribute information or announcements for the next issue should submit material to: Susan Gensel, Editor, Cold Spring Harbor Laboratory, Library, P.O. Box 100, Cold Spring Harbor, New York 11743.

(contd. from page 1)

that the scientists were requesting too much specificity on the part of the librarian, requiring excessive amounts of the librarian's time which they felt should be spent on other things more pertinent to the literary world per se. The librarians also felt that such an action would remove from the scientist the responsibility for his own education. Both sides agreed that there was a lack of communication between the two groups and a lively discussion ensued.

The Division tour began with a visit to the beautifully furnished Hunt Botanical Library at Carnegie-Mellon University. The Hunt Library is now known as the Hunt Institute for Botanical Documentation and contains one of the foremost collections of the history of botany and botanical illustrations. Also of interest is the renowned, in-depth collection of works by and about Linneaus.

The group then continued on to lunch and a tour of Old Economy at Ambridge, Penna., which is now maintained by the Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission. Old Economy was originally founded as a pietistic settlement in 1825 by the Harmony Society.

Our thanks to the Pittsburgh Conference Committee who planned many programs of interest for the Biological Sciences Division. We hope to be able to present such a wide variety in Toronto next year.

> Caroline Morris Division Chairman

### WE WOULD LIKE TO WELCOME THE FOLLOWING NEW MEMBERS:

Mrs. Gwendolyn S. Cruzat The University of Michigan School of Library Science Ann Arbor, Mich. 48104

Mrs. Judith Ellen Dyer Box 8325 Univ. of Tennessee Sta. Knoxville, Tenn. 37916

Lynn M. El-Hoshy 1365 Van Antwerp Rd. #E39 Schenectady, N. Y. 12309

Eloise C. Foster **Emory University** A. W. Colhoun Medical Library Atlanta, Ga. 30322

Mrs. Mary Jane Gruber 421 Blair Road Vienna, Va. 22180

Ms. Lorna Kirven 2788 Marion Avenue Bronx, N. Y. 10458

Patricia Ann Komoroski G. E. Research & Development Ctr. Whitney Library, P.O. Box 8 Schenectady, N. Y. 64468

Margaret A. Miller Arthur D. Little, Inc. Life Sciences Division Acorn Park Cambridge, Mass. 02140

Mrs. Erdeal A. Moore Lister Hill Library Health Sci. Univ. of Alabama in Birmingham University Station Birmingham, Ala. 35294

Mrs. M. Christine Powell 1583 Quebec Court #4 Sunnyvale, Calif. 94807

Mrs. Carolyn Ann Reid 4502 Plymouth Court Kansas City, Mo. 64410

Mrs. L. W. Roberts Texas Instruments Services Group RFD 4, Ulster Landing Rd. Saugerties, N. Y. 12477

Eloise J. Ryan 2480 Washington St., #607 San Francisco, Calif. 94115

Robert J. Schmid CNA Financial Corp, Library 310 S. Michigan Chicago, Ill. 60604

Elin J. Shallcross American Cyanamid Co. Tech. Info. Serv. Agricultural P. O. Box 400 Princeton, N. J. 08540

Mrs. Bessie A. Stein 2942 N. 48th Street Milwaukee, Wisc. 53210

Anne W. Wall 15 King James Circle Baltimore, Md. 21207

### CHAIRMAN:

Caroline Morris, Librarian Pennsylvania Hospital Medical Library 8th & Spruce Streets Philadelphia, Pennsylvania 19107

### VICE-CHAIRMAN/CHAIRMAN ELECT:

Thomas G. Basler, Librarian Division of Health Communications Library Medical College of Georgia Augusta, Georgia 30902

### SECRETARY-TREASURER:

Marie Harvin, Librarian University of Texas M. D. Anderson Hospital Texas Medical Center Houston, Texas 77025

### BOARD OF DIRECTORS:

Joanne Crispen, Director of Library Services Lutheran General Hospital Park Ridge, Illinois

John A. Timour, Director Mid-Eastern Regional Medical Library Services College of Physicians 19 S. 22nd Street Philadelphia, Pennsylvania 19103

### BULLETIN EDITOR:

LIIN EDITOR: Susan Gensel, Head Librarian Cold Spring Harbor Laboratory Library P. O. Box 100 Cold Spring Harbor, New York 11724

## ANNOUNCEMENTS

A group of librarians and others interested in audiovisual, media or learning resources met at the Health Sciences Education Association (HeSCA) national meeting in Richmond in July to discuss forming a special interest section of HeSCA. It was felt that this group could provide a clearing house for media information and facilitate the transfer of information between librarians and other media people as well as provide hardware and product information which is not offered by other organizations. For further information contact:

> Ms. Helene Zubkoff George Washington University Paul Himmelfarb Health Science Library 2300 Eye Street Washington, D. C. 20037

Thomas G. and Beatrice K. Basler are editing a book, Health Sciences Librarianship: An Annotated Bibliography, to be part of the Gale Information Guide Series, Sub-series on Libraries and the Book Trade. This book is to be of help to all in health sciences libraries including those in medical school, hospital, nursing, dental, psychology and other libraries. All facets of health sciences librarianship, i.e. administration, technical and user services, rare books, building, media, computers, surveys, networks, financial support, and manpower, will be included. Anyone who has recently authored any item of possible interest to health sciences librarianship that is published, unpublished, or in production and would like to insure its inclusion, please submit the document or an abstract to the Baslers, 2926 Westchester Drive, Augusta, Georgia 30904. Expected completion date is mid-summer, 1974.

### BIOLOGICAL SCIENCES DIVISION QUESTIONNAIRE

This questionnaire has been designed to collect information for three purposes. 1. Directory information (items 1-11). 2. Program information (items 12-16). 3. Newsletter information (items 17-20). It is hoped that you will take a few minutes to answer these questions and return them to the editor by February 15, 1974. The next issue of the newsletter will contain the directory. Division officers cannot emphasize enough the need for this information in planning future programs for the membership. Seven hundred (700) responses are necessary.

1.	Name		2. Title		
3.	Name of Organization		4. Phone		
5.	Address		1901 197	N.	
- •		ox No.)	(City)	(State)	(Zip)
	Mailing		(-2-5)	(/	(
6.	Address				
7.	Type of Library: Pharma	A Contract of the contract of	Medical/Hospit	alBiological	Research
	Unive	sity Branch	(Subject cover	age	_) Other
	<del></del>		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		
8.					
	Chanter		Other Divi	cion	1.00
10.	Affiliation		_ 11. Affiliatio	ns	varayalibili
12	Did you attend SLA annua				
,	Did you dictoria Din dinite	iz meeting in	. 1000001811.		
13.	Have you ever attended an SLA annual meeting? If so, which ones?				
:	A STATE OF THE STA		2.19		
4.	Parish at a second of the				
14.	Do you plan to attend SI	A in ioronio,	June 1974?		
15.	What kind of meetings would you like to see planned? SpeakersPanels				
13.	Workshops Seminar	s Tour	s Other?	opcarcio	rancing.
	***************************************		<del></del>		Alexandria (1994) (1997) Santa Alexandria
16.	What subjects would you	overed at these	at these meetings?		
			····		
17.	Would you like to see mo	ore regional g	roups establishe	d within the divi	sion?
				·	
18.	What kind of information				
	clesBook revie	ewsSt	ate-oi-the-Art r	eportsMee	ting announce-
	mentsBibliogra	uphies	Personal Notes	Adverti	sing
	Surveys				
19.	Would you be willing to make a commitment to help prepare a section of the newslet-				
	ter? How freque	ently?	Which section	(s)?	and the second second
20.	Additional suggestions and comments. (Use reverse side for additional rapping.)				
	Contract tappings (100 Total of the Total of the Tappings of the T				
	ADDRESS COMPLETED QUESTI	ONNAIRE TO:	Susan Gensel	, Head Librarian	
	and the second s	COLD SPRING HARBOR LABORATORY			
			Library - P.		
			•	Harbor N V 1172	٨

COLD SPRING HARBOR LABORATORY Library - P.O. Box 100 Cold Spring Harbor, N.Y. 11724

BULK RATE
U.S. Postage
Permit No. 18
Cold Spring Harbor, N.Y.
NONPROFIT ORG.